To: Steering Committee
From: Terrence Bennett – Chair, Committee on Faculty Affairs
Re: Report and Recommendation on External Review in the Promotions Process

Date:  May 15, 2009

In accordance with Step #3 of the governance process described in the September 2007 Governance Document, attached please find the “Report from CFA on the Use of External Review in the Promotions Process” and the revised APPENDIX IV to the TCNJ Promotions and Reappointment Document: “External Review of Scholarly/Creative/Professional Activity for Promotion to the rank of Professor”.
After careful consideration of the Preliminary Report of Dec. 7, 2007 prepared by the joint Senate/CFA Ad Hoc Committee on External Review, including the feedback that the Ad-Hoc Committee received on its report from faculty members during a Faculty Senate open forum in December 2007, CFA discussed the external review process extensively during its meetings in Spring and Fall 2008, and ultimately issued its draft report and recommendation in February 2009.

An open forum on this report was held during the Faculty Senate meeting on February 18, 2009.  During this forum, CFA heard a vigorous debate among faculty members concerning its recommendation.  Although an additional open forum scheduled for the following week was unattended, the announcements for both forums also encouraged faculty members to send their comments to CFA via email, and the email feedback that we received was extensive.  
After careful consideration of all of this feedback, as well as thoughtful deliberation among CFA members to ensure that all sides of this debate had been heard, we prepared the attached final report and recommendation and the attached revised Appendix IV.  These documents reflect several substantive revisions to our draft report and recommendation, including the following:

· Adding a provision to allow candidates for promotion to Associate Professor to request external review;
· Revising the sample letter to external reviewers to explain more carefully the role of external review in the College’s promotion process, with particular emphasis on evaluation of the maturation of the candidate’s scholarly/creative/professional record;

· Delaying the effective date of mandatory external review for promotion to Professor until 2011.  In response to concerns that mandatory external review would discourage worthy people from applying for promotion, the delayed start date would allow potential candidates to apply for promotion before the effective start date for mandatory external review; and 
· Adding a rationale in support of our recommendation not to offer an honorarium to external reviewers.

CFA is aware that there remains a strong divergence of opinions among the faculty concerning the use of external review in the promotions process.  While we are confident that the attached report and recommendation reflects thoughtful consideration of all of these opinions, we acknowledge that many faculty members will be dissatisfied with our recommendation.  In fact, it is important to note that even among the committee members of CFA, our final recommendation was approved by majority vote, but not by unanimous consensus.

Should you have any questions or require additional information concerning the preparation of these documents, please let me know.

